SELECTMEN’S REPORT

Cover

The annual report covers display a collection of pictures that reflect the multitude of meetings that were held over the course of 2015 by citizen volunteers and Town and Village officials who participated in the Swanton Enhancement Project. The 2015 annual report is dedicated, in part, to all of the participants whose goal is to make Swanton an even more attractive and vibrant place in which to live and work.  We owe them a tremendous debt of gratitude for their exemplary work. Information on the enhancement project can be viewed on the Town’s website at www.townofswantonvermont.weebly.com. The collection of project photos is a visual reminder of the love and appreciation that Swanton residents have for their community.

Highlights of the Year

The 5-member Selectboard continued to work well. Its 2015 members included Chair Daniel Billado, Vice Chair Joel Clark, L. John Lavoie, William “Turk” Thompson, and James Guilmette. Please contact us with any questions, concerns, or suggestions you may have about Town business.  A TOWN & VILLAGE DIRECTORY is accessible on the Town’s website at http://www.townofswantonvermont.weebly.com. The directory lists names and contact information for Town and Village officials. A copy of the Town’s Winter Road Maintenance Policy is on the Town of Swanton website at: http://www.townofswantonvermont.weebly.com at the top of the WELCOME page.

In addition to the ongoing enhancement project mentioned above, the highway department purchased a 2015 International single axle plow truck to replace the 2001 International.  The biggest endeavor of 2013 was the reconstruction of Bushey Street from Robin Hood drive to Grand Ave. It was completely rebuilt with 2/10th ‘s of a mile of new pavement and 1100 feet of new sidewalk enclosed by 965 feet of new curbing. A shim coat was also placed on 2/10th‘s mile of Bushey Street from Robin Hood Drive to Leduc Drive. The right-of-way for Robin Hood Drive was cleared between Bushey Street and Grand Ave in anticipation of the state mandated construction of this section of the road in 2017. The Town was awarded an $18,000 Better Backroads Grant for the placement of stone lining in ditches along Bachand and Comstock Roads. The purpose of the grant was to prevent erosion and reduce the amount of silt flowing into Lake Champlain within the St. Albans Bay watershed. Another grant through the Northwest Regional Planning Commission established an inventory of all Town culverts. The project included mapping their locations and recording their conditions and sizes. In late 2015, long time highway employee Maurice “Moe” Jette resigned to take a position as the Highway Foreman for the Town of Fairfield. He was a dedicated employee who will be sorely missed. 
In an effort to promote the goals of the Swanton Enhancement Project, the Town and Village entered into a public/private partnership with the Memorial United Methodist Church to combine the library and church parking lots on First Street. The combined lot will be open for public use and its maintenance will be shared by the Town and Village highway departments. It is a win- win for all parties. Another project that further enhanced Swanton was the paving of the Town’s Fit and Healthy Recreation Path.  The pavement is ten feet wide and about a mile long.  The use of the path has increased many times because it is now easier to walk on and also possible for human powered wheeled vehicles to glide or roll smoothly on it. The paved path is a major asset to the Town and Village.      
Improving the walkability of the Town and Village is another pursuable goal. In 2015, both municipalities applied for and were awarded a $30,000 state grant to conduct a scoping study for the feasibility of creating two new sidewalks in Swanton. One study area is along South River Street from Vermont Route 78 south to the Historical Museum. The other runs from McDonalds on First Street to MVU. After a request for proposals, Cross Engineering was hired to do the study. The 10% grant match requirement will be split evenly by the Town and Village. 
The Town participated in a state municipal planning grant program in 2015 for professional assistance to the Planning Commission in rewriting sections of the Town and Village Municipal Plan. Amendments included a complete update of the floodplain regulations as well as several housekeeping revisions.  The revised plan was adopted by the Selectboard on September 23, 2015. The Northwest Regional Planning Commission assisted the Swanton Planning Commission in preparing the revisions. 
General Budget

In 2015, the actual expenditures came in at $1,100,707.08. Assuming all warned articles are approved, the proposed 2016 General Budget will be $1,126,822.59 with $453,346.88 to be raised by taxes. The Selectboard spends a considerable amount of time preparing the budget. We feel it is realistic, fair and fiscally responsible.  We look for every way possible to maximize your tax dollars. All Swanton voters should make an effort to study and understand the budget and the special articles on this year’s ballot. Please bring your questions and comments to the informational meeting on Monday, February 22nd at the Swanton Village Municipal Complex at 7:00 p.m. Again this year, our annual informational meeting will be telecast live on Comcast Cable Channel 16.  There will also be an opportunity for voters to phone in any questions you may have about the 2016 budget or other issues of interest. We look forward to seeing you and urge you to participate in the democratic process by exercising your right to vote on Town Meeting Day, Tuesday, March 1, 2016.

Highway 
Assuming all warned articles are approved, the proposed 2016 Highway Budget is $1,306,076.40 with $830,675.84 to be raised by taxes. As usual, the single largest expense in the Highway Budget was road resurfacing.  During 2015, existing paved highways were resurfaced to ensure their long term viability. The following roads had a leveling shim and a top coat of new asphalt placed on them: Bushey Road – 1.8 miles; Donaldson Road – 0.6 miles; Kellogg Road – 0.2 miles; and Robin Hood Drive – 0.3 miles. Likewise, new culverts were installed on several Town roads: One 4 foot culvert on Sholan Road; two culverts on Monument Road; two culverts on French Hill Road; one culvert on Campbell Bay Road; one culvert on Church Road; and two culverts on Middle Road. Ditching was done on Campbell Bay Road, Church Road, Middle Road, Kellogg Road, and Monument Road. The Selectboard’s goal is to maintain all Town roads in good condition because regular maintenance saves money in the long run.  A new dump body for the Mack truck was purchased. Cross Engineering was hired to design the westerly intersection of Robin Hood Drive Extension and U.S. Route 7 and initiate the permit processes for the construction work. Cross Engineering also provided a detailed report on the soil stability underlying South River Street. Future projects for 2016 will include continuing the permitting process for Robin Hood Extension, paving in the industrial park and West Swanton area, constructing a lean-to on the salt shed at the garage complex, and installing a sidewalk on Robin Hood Drive. 
Recreation
The Town’s Healthy and Fit Recreation Path, which was initiated by Dick Thompson in 2009 when he served as Town Administrator, remains an ever popular asset for residents seeking to improve their health and fitness. After being paved in 2015, it is even more heavily used throughout the year.  Unfortunately, vandalism on the Recreation Path continued to persist in 2015. The newly paved path was spray painted in numerous places by a youngster who was apprehended and prosecuted. Dog waste bags that are posted in metal containers along the trail have been pulled out in bunches and thrown away.  In 2015, a concrete bench was busted up and left lying next to the trail.  Destruction and abuse of public property is a crime.  The Selectboard has in place a $500 reward for information leading to the arrest of the person or persons causing this damage. You may call the Swanton Police at 868-4100 or the Swanton Town Administrator David Jescavage at 868-7418 to report any inappropriate incident you observe along the trail. People walking their dogs on the trail are encouraged to use the “doggie bags” to keep the trail clean and healthy for themselves and others. As a valuable recreational asset for the Town, the path deserves respect and appreciation.
Law Enforcement

In 2015, the Town funded $118,139 for the third year of a 3-year contract with the Swanton Village Police Department for police protection.  The SVPD provides coverage of 8 hours per day, 7 days per week for a total of 56 hours per week. This amount may be less if the actual billed time for the police protection is less. The costs include dispatching, police cruiser, investigations, traffic law enforcement, office work, compiling reports, mileage, and court appearances.  The SVPD will provide all necessary equipment for the performance of duties and all officers will be fully certified by the Vermont Criminal Justice Training Council.  We are very pleased with the services being provided by the SVPD and have also received positive input on the police services from our constituents.
Animal Control Officer
In 2015, Derick Billado continued to work as Swanton’s Animal Control Officer. He can be reached by phone at 318-3714. He can also be contacted by email at swantonaco@gmail.com.  The ACO deals only with dog issues. All issues concerning wild animals should be directed to a state conservation officer. To view a copy of the Town's Dog Ordinance, please visit the Town’s website.    
Economic Development
The Town’s 25 acre Industrial Park, which is known as Park D, was sold to Energtek North Country, Inc. in January 2015 for $175,000. It is located on the southerly side of Rt. 78 between Waugh Farm Road and Interstate 89.  It will improve the Town’s revenues by increasing the commercial/ industrial tax base. Energtek plans to build a compressed gas facility on this site.
Recognition

The Swanton Selectboard would like to express its gratitude to all of our town employees, appointed board members and elected officials for their dedicated public service.  It requires a tremendous amount of coordination between our employees, elected and appointed officials and volunteers dedicating their time and talents to keep our local government functioning properly and efficiently. We also are grateful for the input received from Swanton citizens on Town operations. Any citizen who is interested in volunteering for service on any particular Town board or committee may contact Town Administrator David Jescavage at 868-7418 for more details.  Also, please visit our official website at http://www.townofswantonvermont.weebly.com for a variety of facts, figures, photos, and other information on our beautiful Town. 
